City of Long Beach Memorandum
Working Together to Serve

Date: November 6, 2013
To: Members of the Economic Development and Finance Committee
From: Patrick H. West, City Manager ‘PMS’(’

Subject: Technology and Innovation Commission Fiscal Impact Analysis Report

DISCUSSION

At its September 17, 2013 meeting, the City Council requested the City Manager
to prepare a fiscal impact analysis report pertaining to the creation of a
Technology and Innovation Commission for review and comment by the
Economic Development and Finance Committee of the City Council. This report

responds to this request.
Proposed Commission

As proposed in Agenda ltem #16 (attaohedﬁ, the purpose of the proposed
Technology and Innovation Commission is to ensure that the City of Long Beach
continue to provide cutting edge services to our residents, visitors and
businesses, and that we maintain, expand and capitalize on our leadership
position. The Commission would be comprised of Long Beach residents with
special skills, knowledge, expertise and interest in technological innovation, and
would be able to advise the City Council on new technology, evaluate proposals
~for investing in technological innovation and infrastructure, and serve as a
clearinghouse for new ideas that can enhance the City’s use of technology and

its place in our economy.

The Commission would be made up of 11 members, one from each Council
District, and two at-large members. All appointments would be made by the
Mayor and approved by the City Council. The Commission would meet monthly,

as do most other City advisory bodies.

Before discussing the fiscal impacts associated with supporting the proposed
commission, it is important to make note of the roles and responsibilities of the

existing Citizen Technology Advisory Committee.
Citizen Technology Advisory Committee

The Citizen Technology Advisory Committee (CTAC) was created in the fall of -
2004, at the request of the City Council. The purpose of CTAC is to help the City
Manager (through the Technology Services Department) identify and apply new
information and communications technology to improve service delivery to both
City departments and the public.
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The CTAC is responsible for:

¢« Reviewing and commenting on the current use of technology and service
approaches;

» Providing feedback on the City's future technology plans;
« Assisting City staff in exploring the feasibility of new technology; and

o Serving as informed communicators to others in the community of current poI|C|es
activities, and plans of the City's Technology Services Department.

In the recent past, the Committee provided useful input on disaster recovery planning, new
website design, Wi-Fi development, and social media strategy.

CTAC members are appointed by the City Manager and are selected on the basis of
individual interest, experience, expertise, and ability to provide objective feedback and input
to City staff. Committee members serve a two-year term, and are precluded from doing
business with the City. The Committee currently has nine members, though there is no set

number.

Meetings are held bi-monthly during business hours at City Hall and are chaired by the
Director of Technology Services. Staff time spent supporting the CTAC is estimated as
follows:

Staff Position Annual Hours
Director of Technology Services 32
Manager, Business Information Services 36
Manager, Infrastructure Services 36

Upon learning of the City Council’s interest in establishing a Technology and Innovation
Commission, the current members of the CTAC expressed an interest in continuing as an
advisory body. However, staff does not have the capacity to support two advisory bodies, it
is recommended the City Council eliminate the CTAC if the Technology and Innovation

were created.
Staffing Needs for Proposed Commission

While the breadth and scope of the issues the Technology and Innovation Commission will
address is not currently known, additional staff resources will be required to support it.
Staff will need to conduct research, perform analyses, and prepare reports of their findings.
The support currently provided to the CTAC would not be sufficient to meet the work
demands of the Commission, nor is it reasonable to assume that existing staff can provide
additional time to support the Commission.
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In order to effectively support the Commission, additional staff resources will be required.
At a minimum, the Technology Services Department will require an Administrative Analyst
HI position and a Clerk Typist Il position. This Administrative Analyst Il position is
warranted as the incumbent will conduct high-level research and analyses, prepare
thorough reports (written and oral), and coordinate with other City staff members who have
responsibilities in areas of interest or relevance to Commission agenda items. (It is worth
noting that a Planner Il position was added when the Sustainable City Commission was
created in 2007.) The Clerk Typist lll position is needed to support the preparation of
agendas, notices, meeting minutes, and reports. Depending on the workload created by
the Commission, further staff support may be required. This support might include
25 percent of a Business Services Specialist VI position and some amount of consultant
support (estimated for this purpose to be $50,000).

Fiscal Impact

The additional cost of staff support for the proposed Technology and Innovation
Commission ranges from $142,000, for the Administrative Analyst Il and Clerk Typist il
positions, to $221,000, which includes the 25 percent of the Business Services Specialist
VI position and the $50,000 in consultant expenses. The funding for these resources was
not included in the Adopted FY 14 Budget. Funding would need to be found and brought
forth to the City Council as a budget adjustment.
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City of Long Beach Office of Vice Mdﬁ/or Robert Garcia
Councilmember, First District

Date: September 17, 2013
To: Honorable Mayor and Members of the City Council |
From: Vice Mayor Robert Garcia, District 1

Councilmember Gary DelLong, District 3
Councilmember Patrick O’'Donnell, District 4
Councilmember Steven Neal, District 9

Subject: Technology and Innovation Commission

Background:

Over the last few years, the City of Long Beach has shown leadership on technology issues. We were
named a top-ten digital city two years in a row due to our investment in technology, including our Go
Long Beach smartphone application, our new online permits and licenses, the use of social media, an
open government initiative, an online city contract database, free WiFi initiatives for our parks and

libraries, and upgrading our technology throughout the city.

To ensure that we continue providing cutting edge services to our residents, visitors, and businesses,

and that we maintain, expand and capitalize on our leadership position, Long Beach should create a

Technology and Innovation Commission. Long Beach has always been ahead of the curve in creating

new commissions to address important areas of public policy as they emerge. When modernizing our

law enforcement practices required citizen oversight, we created the Citizen's Police Complain

Commission. When the public and our elected officials recognized the profound importance of

environmental stewardship and sustainability, we created the Sustainable City Commission. And now as
technology has become so prominent in our lives, and such an essential part of our economic survival, it :
is time to create a Technology and Innovation Commission.

The Commission would be comprised of Long Beach residents with special skills, knowledge, expertise
and interest in technological innovation, and would be able to advise the Council on new technology,
evaluate proposals for investing in technological innovation and infrastructure, and serve as a
clearinghouse for new ideas that can enhance the City's use of technology and its place in our economy.

Long Beach has incredible potential for growth in the technology sector. With a thriving creative class,
our proximity to California's two largest metropolitan areas, our recognized leadership on technology,
and our skilled and reliable workforce, we are poised to make great leaps in this area. A citizen’s
commission is the appropriate forum for airing and evaluating new ideas with the potential to enhance
our leadership role and our digital economy. The Commission would be made up of 11 members, 1 from
each district, and 2 at-large members for a total of 11. All appointments are made by the Mayor and

approved by the City Council.

Fiscal Impact:
No significant fiscal impact.

Recommendation:

In accordance with Long Beach Municipal Code Section 2.03.075, request that the City Manager
prepare a “fiscal impact analysis report” for revisw and comment by the Economic Development and
Finance Committee at a noticed public meeting as per the above referenced Municipal Code section.




